

Information Rights Team Corporate Services 2 Marsham Street London SW1P 4DF

020 7035 4848 (switchboard) www.homeoffice.gov.uk

Mr Ranjan Kumaran
By e-mail to:
request-328392-0124fc73@whatdotheyknow.com

07 June 2016

Dear Mr Kumaran

Freedom of Information request (our ref: 39301): internal review

Thank you for your e-mail of 8 May 2016, in which you asked for an internal review of our response to your Freedom of Information (FoI) request about the cost of security for Tony Blair.

I have now completed the review. I have examined all the relevant papers, and have consulted the policy unit which provided the original response. I have considered whether the correct procedures were followed. I confirm that I was not involved in the initial handling of your request.

The Home Office refused to confirm or deny whether the information you requested was held under the exemptions at sections 24 (2), 31 (3) and 38 (2) which relate to national security, law enforcement and health and safety.

The government's protective security measures in relation to key public figures are clearly of public interest. However, any request for information relating to the cost of protecting other key public figures would receive the same answer.

This is because confirming or denying whether any information is held would reveal sensitive information about security measures. Confirming or denying whether any information is held about costs would give an indication of the level of security which is or is not supplied to Mr Blair. This in turn could enhance the capability of terrorists to carry out attacks and compromise public and individual safety.

Therefore, the public interest in neither confirming nor denying whether we hold the requested information outweighs the public interest in either confirming or denying and my conclusion is that the original response was correct.

Yours sincerely

B Dorrington Information Rights Team



Annex A – full text of request

Dear Home Office,

How much did you spend protecting Tony Blair in the years 2014 & 2015?

Please any financial statements in which this is accounted for.

Annex B – full text of the response letter

Thank you for your e-mail of 13 April 2016, in which you raise concerns about the cost of security for Tony Blair and specifically the cost in 2014 and 2015 and any financial statements in which this is accounted for.

We neither confirm nor deny whether the Home Office holds any information relating to the cost of security for Tony Blair in the years 2014 and 2015 or any financial statements in which this is accounted for by virtue of sections 24 (2), 31 (3) and 38 (2) of the Freedom of Information Act, which relate to national security, law enforcement and health and safety.

These sections exempt us from our duty to say whether or not we hold the information you ask for. Further explanation of this decision, including the relevant public interest test, can be found in the annex to this letter. This response should not be taken as conclusive evidence that the information you have requested exists or does not exist.

If you are dissatisfied with this response you may request an independent internal review of our handling of your request by submitting your complaint within two months to the below address quoting reference **39301** to:

Information Rights Team Home Office 4th Floor, Peel Building 2 Marsham Street London SW1P 4DF

E-mail: FOIRequests@homeoffice.gsi.gov.uk

During the independent review the department's handling of your information request will be reassessed by staff who were not involved in providing you with this response. Should you remain dissatisfied after this internal review, you will have a right of complaint to the Information Commissioner as established by section 50 of the Freedom of Information Act.

I realise that you may be disappointed with this response. However we have considered the application of exemptions with great care in this case, and the Home Office always seeks to provide as much information as it is able to.

ANNEX to original response Public Interest Tests

Some of the exemptions in the Fol Act, referred to as "qualified exemptions", are subject to a public interest test (PIT). This test is used to balance the public interest in disclosure against the public interest in favour of withholding the information, or the considerations for and against the requirement to say whether the information requested is held or not. We must carry out a PIT where we are considering using any of the qualified exemptions in response to a request for information.

The "public interest" is not the same as what interests the public. In carrying out a PIT we consider the greater good or benefit to the community as a whole if the information is released or not. The "right to know" must be balanced against the need to enable effective government and to serve the best interests of the public.

The Fol Act is "applicant blind". This means that we cannot, and do not, ask about the motives of anyone who asks for information. In providing a response to one person, we are expressing a willingness to provide the same response to anyone, including those who might represent a threat to the UK.

Section 24(2) NCND-National Security- states:

24(1) Information which does not fall within subsection 23(1) is exempt information if exemption from section 1(1)(b) is required for the purpose of safeguarding national security. (2) The duty to confirm or deny does not arise if, or to the extent that, exemption from section 1(1)(a) is required for the purpose of safeguarding national security.

Section 38(2) - Health and Safety- states:

38(1) Information is exempt information if its disclosure under this Act would, or would be likely to –

- (a) endanger the physical or mental health of any individual, or
- (b) endanger the safety of any individual.
- (2) The duty to confirm or deny does not arise if, or to the extent that, compliance with section 1(1)(a) would, or would be likely to, have either of the effects mentioned in subsection (1).

Section 31 (3) Law Enforcement -states:

- (1)Information which is not exempt information by virtue of section 30 is exempt information if its disclosure under this Act would, or would be likely to, prejudice—
- (a)the prevention or detection of crime,
- (b)the apprehension or prosecution of offenders,
- (c)the administration of justice,
- (3) The duty to confirm or deny does not arise if, or to the extent that, compliance with section 1(1)(a) would, or would be likely to, prejudice any of the matters mentioned in subsection (1).

Public interest considerations in favour of confirming whether the information is held There is a general public interest in openness and transparency in Government, which can help to maintain public trust.

Information relating to the questions asked about the government's protective security measures in relation to key public figures are clearly matters of public interest. We recognise that there is a legitimate interest in knowing how and where these resources and efforts are focused. The Home Office recognises there is a general public interest the subject, and confirming or denying whether we hold the information could increase public understanding and reassurance, and inform public debate.

Public interest considerations in favour of maintaining the exclusion of the duty to either confirm or deny

The Government recognises its duty to protect the public and individuals, and we will not jeorpardise this duty by confirming or denying if we hold information, which would weaken our ability to protect. Confirming or denying whether any information is held would reveal sensitive information about security measures into the public domain and could make this information accessible to criminals or terrorists and subsequently compromise public and individual safety, and police protective security measures. Groups planning attacks are known to conduct extensive research into the opposition they might face, and confirming or denying whether any information is held about security operations including costs, no matter how innocuous it might appear, might enhance the capability of terrorists to carry out such attacks.

Confirming or denying whether any information is held could enable terrorists to gain knowledge about police capabilities and security measures, and such individuals may plan attacks where they perceive a lower level of police and security resources. This exposes the public to a greater risk. However, by neither confirming nor denying that any information is held, those with the inclination to commit acts of terrorism will not have access to knowledge about any increase of threat to specific areas or individuals, and they will be prevented from exploiting such information in order to target those areas or individuals.

Neither confirming nor denying that any information is held would also prevent law enforcement resources and resulting tactics from being compromised and retain the Government's and Police's ability to protect individuals. Whilst the Home Office wishes to be

as open as possible, we would not disclose any information that may expose those attending such an event, now or in the future, to a risk of harm.

Similarly, we neither confirm nor deny any information that may compromise the health and safety or an individual. Confirming or denying information about specific security measures would increase the risk of physical injury to the protected person, their family and persons involved in the protection operation. Confirming or denying if the Home Office holds the information requested would potentially jeopardise the personal security of concerned individuals, and organisations by potentially making them targets of reprisals or reactions, thereby putting their wellbeing in danger, and endangering their health and safety. We assess that the health and safety of those engaged by HM Government is of overriding importance and that in this instance, the public interest is best served by neither confirming nor denying whether the Home Office holds the information requested.

Balance of the public interest test

Safeguarding national security and public protection is of paramount importance. The Home Office will not divulge any information that would place the safety of an individual at risk or undermine national security. Whilst there is a public interest in the transparency of government and policing resources, and in this case providing assurance that such resources have been used appropriately and effectively, there is a very strong public interest in safeguarding both national security and the integrity of police investigations and operations and public and individual safety.

We have determined that safeguarding national security interests, law enforcement and policing activity and the health and safety of an individual, is of paramount importance and that in all circumstances of the case it is our opinion that the public interest clearly favours the maintenance of the exclusion to neither confirm nor deny whether we hold the requested information.

This response should not be taken as conclusive evidence that the information you have requested exists or does not exist.

Annex C – full text of the internal review request

I am writing to request an internal review of Home Office's handling of my FOI request 'Yearly cost of protecting ex-PM Tony Blair'.

During a time of extreme cuts it is plain to every decent minded citizen of this country that taxpayer expenditure of tens of millions of pounds per parliament on the protection of a globetrotting multimillionaire philanthropist should require no less public scrutiny than that of any other public expenditure.

Nobody in this country for one second believes that the cost of protecting Mr Blair is either free or met by Mr Blair himself.

The Royal Family are a far more valuable national asset than Mr Blair yet they are completely transparent about the taxes they pay and the expenses they incur:

http://bmsf.org.uk/red-pennies-the-gueen-royal-finances-and-who-pays-the-bills/

Whereas Mr Blair's accounts are highly opaque:

http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/politics/tony-blair/11328929/Tony-Blair-cuts-his-tax-bill-despite-another-bumper-year.html

If he wishes to receive state funded protection the very minimum the taxpayer ought to expect is for there to be some degree of transparency regarding the cost and the contribution, if any, made by Mr Blair himself.

This is something which ought to be subjected to just as much scrutiny and public debate as every other aspect of public expenditure.

A full history of my FOI request and all correspondence is available on the Internet at this address: https://www.whatdotheyknow.com/request/yearly_cost_of_protecting_ex_pm

Annex D - complaints procedure

This completes the internal review process by the Home Office. If you remain dissatisfied with the response to your Fol request, you have the right of complaint to the Information Commissioner at the following address:

The Information Commissioner Wycliffe House Water Lane Wilmslow Cheshire SK9 5AF